Eightmile River Wild & Scenic Coordinating Committee
Meeting minutes, September 25, 2023, 5:00 - 7:00 PM, Burnham Brook Preserve

Committee and Staff Members Present:
Anthony Irving (ERWSCC Chairman)				Anthony Griggs (Town of Salem)
Pat Young (ERWSCC Program Director)				David Gumbart (The Nature Conservancy)
Abby Bernstein (ERWSCC Environmental Program Coordinator)	Pete Govert (East Haddam Land Trust)
Liz Lacy (National Park Service)					Ed Natoli (Town of Salem)
Mary Augustiny (Town of East Haddam)				Damian Rubino (Town of Lyme)
David Bingham (Salem Land Trust)				Rob Smith (Town of East Haddam)
Kim Bradley (Town of Salem)					Regan Stacy (Lyme Land Conservation Trust)
Rich Chyinski (Salem Land Trust)					Eric Thomas (DEEP)
Bernie Gillis (Town of East Haddam)

Guests: Rhiannon Martin and Caroline Stanton (ERWSCC interns); Cam Beard (East Haddam Land Trust), Melvin Woody (Connecticut River Gateway Commission)

Administration
Call to Order:  Chairman Anthony Irving called the meeting to order at 5:05 PM.  New ERWSCC Board member, Damian Rubino, representing the Town of Lyme, was introduced.  Damian grew up locally, knows the Eightmile River well and his mother, Ruth Perry, was the Town Clerk in Lyme.  All attending members welcomed Damian and introduced themselves.

Minutes:  Minutes of July 24, 2023 ERWSCC meeting were accepted as presented.

Community Grants:  The East Haddam Land Trust presented two potential projects (ERWSCC email from Pat Young dated 09-18-23 includes project details).  Pete Govert made a request to have support for the land trust’s 2024 calendar; the 2023 calendar was supported by an ERWSCC grant and included some Eightmile watershed photos and information.  It is a popular item for East Haddam residents; 1000 of the 2023 calendars were printed last year.  Pat Young asked if any new content from ERWSCC was needed; Govert indicated this would be at the discretion of ERWSCC.  Final version will be sent to the printer in early November.  David Gumbart made a motion to support the calendar with a $2000 grant (out of $5000 total production cost).  Rob Smith seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

Govert then presented a request for funds to support land trust stewardship efforts at two of its preserves.  At the Hammond Mill preserve, the land trust would like to improve parking and access (including a wooden walkway), post a sign regarding the condition and safety concerns of old dam infrastructure and replace a dry culvert that is collapsing.  $1630 is requested.  Cam Beard presented on the Saunders Hollow preserve, where the land trust intends to protect/promote growth of young oak trees where American beech trees are dying off due to beech leaf and beech bark disease, resulting in increased sunlight availability to the forest floor.  57 oaks will be fenced, to protect from deer browse.  $1070 is requested.  Ed Natoli made a motion to support both projects, with a second from Bernie Gillis.  Motion passed.

Executive Committee/Budget:  
Expenses to date:  Young shared a spreadsheet with expenses to date, with year-end numbers.  The new fiscal year begins October 1.  The salary line item is high for Young’s salary, owing to (and made up for) the absence of other ERWSCC staff, following Riley Doherty’s departure.
A new agreement, with a 4.5-year term, is in place by and between ERWSCC and the National Park Service.

National Park Service, DEEP, TNC updates:
NPS:   Liz Lacy reported on the possibility of a federal government shut-down, pending the ability of Congress to pass a budget or continuing resolution.  ERWSCC should continue with business as usual for the time being.  If a shut-down occurs, Lacy will not be able to work.  Jackie Dias, the NPS Fellow who assists Lacy, would be allowed to remain active.  
DEEP:  Eric Thomas reported that he will be retiring at the end of December.  Future DEEP involvement with ERWSCC is yet to be determined.  There is no update on DEEP hiring a Special Use License position, though the supervisor of that position is getting hired soon. Thomas hopes data collected from ERWSCC stream loggers will be included in a national EPA stream assessment database for trends analysis.  An all-state 10-year water plan is being developed and that document should be final by April 2024.  With Thomas’ pending departure, Young asked if there is a method in place for DEEP sharing (and receiving) information with ERWSCC.  A DEEP listserv will is disseminate relevant information.  Thomas encouraged ERWSCC to raise its voice to the DEEP Water Bureau, to ensure positive relations will continue following his retirement. 
TNC:  Gumbart reported he is busy with annual site monitoring of local Conservancy fee-owned and easement properties.  His colleague, Emily Hadzopulos, Freshwater Restoration Project Manager, will review information related to a bridge over the East Branch of the Eightmile River (at TNC’s Walden Preserve, in Salem), and investigate possible grant opportunities to assist with site improvements.

Subcommittee Discussion/Updates:
Unigrid Working Committee:  Abby Bernstein updated the group on efforts to produce the unigrid map.  Progress continues to be made; at this point, more than enough content is available (a good problem to have), so paring that down will be necessary.  Finalizing content and layout is expected by early December, with a goal of printing by January/early 2024.
Grant Priority Working Committee:  effort to update the grant review process and prioritize projects that support the ERWSCC watershed management plan.  Caroline Stanton shared the committee’s rankings, with land protection the highest.  Committee members brought their different experiences and points of view to the process, resulting in good discussions.  Other ERWSCC Board members are welcome to participate.
Outreach & Education:  RiverFest is approaching.  Advertising posters and signs to go on local road frontage will be distributed to Committee members.  A September 28 meeting is set to meet with DEEP park managers to plan the day (at Devil’s Hopyard State Park).  The sub-committee will have its last planning meeting on October 2, 9:00 AM.  Anthony Griggs reported that 79 dozen cookies are currently expected from Committee members.  Rhiannon Martin shared the vendor list, which includes 32 groups to date.  Young stated another pop-up tent may be needed; Kim Bradley can bring one.  Covanta Waste to Energy is a new vendor this year and will bring a “trash game” for attendees to try.  Bradley stated the New England Mountain Bike Association will not participate this year, but that Connecticut DEEP Parks staff will be present.  Regan Stacy will coordinate vendors on the day of RiverFest.  Young stated a health permit will be secured.
Protection & Management:  Bernstein reported that staff followed up on the previous  Connecticut Agricultural Experiment Station water chestnut mapping/removal and removed an additional 4 plants in the cove. They were assisted by the Hamburg Cove Yacht Association.   Bernstein attended an Aquatic Invasive Plant Camp, which will allow ERWSCC to conduct additional aquatic invasive plant inventory and control in-house in the watershed, now that she has had training.  Thomas reported hydrilla is in Lake Pocotopaug and Amos Lake, so the need to clean all boats is essential to help prevent the spread of hydrilla.  Young reported that the UCONN beaver research project is underway. The mussel inventory report is now overdue, so Young will be sending another reminder. Young is reviewing potential Zoning language amendments on building lot size and types of access to the Town of Lyme. 
Science & Monitoring:  Stream monitoring is now complete for the year.  Temperature loggers will be pulled from streams shortly; data from conductivity loggers will be retrieved, but those loggers will remain in-stream.  Bernstein did culvert and bridge training with Blackstone Coalition, which will allow her to help with culvert assessments in the watershed.  Relative to culverts, TNC’s Hadzopulos will help with fish passage assessments.  David Bingham inquired about alewife numbers for the year; Young stated they were very low.  ERWSCC video assessment of fish passage is complete for the year.  DEEP staff believe low fish numbers are due to by-catch of commercial fisheries; resolution of the issue is a legal issue at the moment.  Bernstein reported 151 alewife were confirmed moving upstream and 32 downstream; 17 blueback herring were confirmed moving upstream, along with some sea lamprey and trout.  About 600 suckers were observed, though they are permanent stream residents in the watershed.
Project Review:  Falls Brook and MacIntosh Road bridge replacement projects are underway; MacIntosh road project is in good shape, less so with Falls Brook.  Young is visiting that site weekly and providing recommendations to ensure river protection.  There are issues with silt and erosion control and site management at Falls Brook. And it also has more significant water-handling needs.  Bingham thanked Young for her role in the State D.O.T. bridge replacement project on Route 82; D.O.T. has provided crushed stone to help maintain conditions of an old wood road adjacent to the project site, which had been compromised by the change in water volume and flow.  Irving stated the MacIntosh Road bridge replacement project is ahead of schedule and the road should be reopened in October.  The bridge below the Ed Bills Pond site, in Lyme (where a dam was removed in recent years), is slated for redesign/construction in the future. Lacy requested a site visit be planned to assess the project; hopefully Hadzopolus can aid with the assessment.  The town has funding for the planning stages in-hand.  Lacy is encouraging the East Haddam Fish & Game Club to work with the Army Corps of Engineers, as it plans stream dredging projects.  Mary Augustiny reports the Town’s Land Use Administrator, Jim Ventres, is working with the club and monitoring its work.  Additional input from ERWSCC to EHF&G is desired, but the avenue for that may be limited.

Partner Updates:  
East Haddam Land Trust:  Govert reported on the land trust’s October 8 Goodwin Trail challenge event; it is seeking 50 runners, 50 cyclists and 50 hikers.  Confirmed participants is now at 20.  The land trust would welcome ERWSCC members sharing information about and promoting the event.
Town of East Haddam:  Gillis reported that the protected Hayward Reserve property (on O’Connell Road Extension) is now open to the public.  A town-approved 11-lot subdivision near Lake Hayward has 36 acres now owned by the Town.
Salem Land Trust:  Rich Chyinski reported the land trust has 3 active land protection projects underway (on Old New London Road, New London Turnpike and Ransom Brook on Darling Road).  A 170-acre farm property on Route 85 may be converted to a vineyard.  Bingham reported he is working with the Southeast Connecticut Community Land Trust to protect 183 acres of land; this includes 15 acres of farmland and a farmhouse with outbuildings that will be made available as affordable housing.  Bingham inquired about bog bridges for trail wetland crossings.  Natoli stated the town Inland Wetlands Commission could approve bridge projects.  A request to have ERWSCC staff help develop permitting guidelines resulted in further discussion that said permitting is best left to local land use commissions as it falls under their statute authority.
Lyme Land Conservation Trust:  Irving reported the land trust is working with 2 adjoining property owners on Grassy Hill Road to achieve some land protection.

Old/New Business:  Bradley reported on a Trail Symposium taking place in Torrington on October 13, with the theme “Connecting Connecticut.”  It will include a DEIJ component (Diversity, Equity, Inclusion and Justice).  Young reported that funding is set to hold a second chainsaw training workshop for trail/stewardship volunteers, and it will include lessons on felling trees.  It will be held on November 19.

Adjournment:  Chairman Irving adjourned the meeting at 7:08 PM.

Respectfully submitted, David Gumbart, ERWSCC Secretary 
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